CHAPTER 8

Making The 'Invisible' Visible: A Policy Centric Approach to Corroborate Emancipation of Muslim Women in Mainstream

Dr Saad Ullah Khan

https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3392-7844 Amity School of Communication, Amity University Rajasthan, Jaipur (India).

Dr Shakir Hussain Malik

https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2529-4415Amity School of Liberal Arts, Amity University Rajasthan

Sadaf Khan

https://orcid.org/0009-0005-1348-0386IEC College of Engineering & Technology, Greater Noida

Abstract

No nation can prosper if its women and minorities remain on periphery. Government report indicates that condition of Muslim women is precarious in terms of literacy, finance, jobs, and political emancipation. Muslims are the biggest minority group in India and the proportion of Muslim women in India is higher than the proportion of women in many Islamic nations. However, Muslim women lack sufficient authority to take advantage of growth and the constitutionally granted basic rights compared to women of other faiths. Also, it is anticipated that Muslim women in India have the potential to propel development, if exclusively patronized by the state on lines of SCs, STs and OBCs.²

Being minority within minority and the victim of multiple biases, it is a fact that Muslim women in India are less powerful and have a worse social standing than men and women from other faiths. Contrary to this, Indian Muslim women are keen to ameliorate their conditions and make a mark in national development but clearly lacks subtle state patronization and only garner government attention on trivial issues like 'Triple Talaq' or 'Hijab'.

This paper, being policy oriented in nature will zero in on multifaceted challenges faced by largest neglected minority and the steps to be ensured at policy level to empower them. Linking

¹ Sachar Committee Report (2006) states that conditions of Indian Muslims are below that of Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribe.

¹¹ Although Muslims constitute 14% of the Indian population, they only comprise 2.5% of the Indian bureaucracy. Ironically the report notes that the gap between Muslims and other Socio Religious Categories (SRCs) increases as the level of education increases, and that unemployment rates among Muslim graduates is the highest among SRCs both among the poor and the non-poor. The Committee did it study on Muslims as a holistic group and hardly offers insight into data collected from gender centric perspective.

This is a limited preview of the chapter.

To read the full-text chapter, get access by purchasing this chapter or consider buying the complete book. If your library has subscription to EBSCOhost, this chapter including other chapters of the book can be accessed through your library.

This chapter is a part of the book, 'New Paradigms of Sustainability in the Contemporary Era' ISBN: 978-81-957322-8-9 (ebk); ISBN: 978-81-957322-9-6 (pbk); ISBN: 978-81-957322-7-2 (hbk)
The book (ebook & print) is available online at: https://dx.doi.org/10.46679/9788195732289

The book is available worldwide via EBSCOhost Academic Collection, EBSCO E- books, GOBI, Google Books, Google Play Books, World Cat Discovery Service/OCLC, Crossref Metadata Search, CSMFL Bookstore, and other leading book resellers and academic content vendors.

this situation and take subtle steps at policy level to address this concern. Understanding that Indian Muslim women is not a monolithic identity, therefore a unidimensional perspective will not work. A multidimensional and multifaceted approach is to be integrated within the policy framework to address this problem. This study, being policy centric to the core, has attempted to incorporate subtle frameworks in this regard by constructing inferences from authentic data collected by government and various research agencies as well as integrating elements of ground realities in a holistic manner.

Limitations of the Study

Since the stated issue is an ambitious domain of study and employs considerable time and financial resources, therefore the policy-based recommendations are largely framed on account of secondary sources. To design vital policy points, the researchers draw inferences chiefly based on political, economic, social, and educational database compared to another intrinsic variable.

References

- Morgan, J. (2013, October 24). Women 'better at multitasking' than men, study finds. BBC News. Retrieved February 23, 2023, from https://www.bbc.com/news/science-environment-24645100
- Without investment, gender equality will take nearly 300 years: UN report. (2022, September 7). UN News. Retrieved February 23, 2023, from https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/09/1126171
- International Men and Gender Equality Survey (IMAGES) Questionnaire. (January 26, 2011). International Centre for Research on Women. Retrieved February 24, 2023, from https://www.icrw.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/International-Men-and-Gender-Equality-Survey-IMAGES.pdf
- Amirtham, S. N., & Kumar, A. (2021). Gender parity in STEM higher education in India: A trend analysis. *International Journal of Science Education*, 43(12), 1950–1964. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500693.2021.1946867
- Facts and figures: Women's leadership and political participation. (n.d.). UN Women. Retrieved March 01, 2023, from https://www.unwomen.org/en/what-we-do/leadership-and-political-participation/facts-and-figures
- Niazi, S. (2022, July 15). Muslim women in India face huge job market discrimination. Salaam Gateway. Retrieved March 01, 2023, from https://salaamgateway.com/story/muslim-women-in-india-face-huge-job-market-discrimination
- Thakur, A. (2020, August 13). Literacy rate for Muslims worse than SC/STs. *The Times of India*. Retrieved March 01, 2023, from https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/literacy-rate-formuslims-worse-than-sc/sts/articleshow/77514868.cms
- Chandra, J. (2018, June 26). Global poll says India most dangerous country for women. *The Hindu*. Retrieved March 03, 2023, from https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/global-poll-says-india-most-dangerous-country-for-women/article24260750.ece
- Kaur, B. (2022, September 06). Foeticide: More 'Missing' Girls Among Hindus Than Muslims in Last Two Decades, Official Data Shows. *The Wire*. Retrieved March 04, 2023, from https://thewire.in/women/india-missing-girls-sex-ratio-infanticide-pew-analysis

- Chaudhary, S. (2022, April 15). Dowry and dowry death. *The Times of India*. Retrieved March 04, 2023, from https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/readersblog/politiclaw/dowry-and-dowry-death-42574/
- 35,493 Dowry Deaths Reported Between 2017-21; 20 Deaths Daily: Govt Data. (2022, December 14). *Outlook.* Retrieved March 05, 2023, from https://www.outlookindia.com/national/35-493-dowry-deaths-reported-between-2017-21-20-deaths-daily-govt-data-news-245030
- Raj, A. & McDougol, L. (2014, March 08). Sexual Violence and rape in India. *The Lancet. Vol 383*. https://www.thelancet.com/pdfs/journals/lancet/PIIS0140-6736%2814%2960435-9.pdf
- Kumar, R. (2003). The agitation against rape In R. Kumar (ed.), The history of doing: an illustrated account of movements for women's rights and feminism in India 1800-1990. (p. 128). Zubaan, New Delhi. ISBN 9788185107769.
- Shahidullah, S.M. (2017). Crime, Criminal Justice, and the Evolving Science of Criminology in South Asia: India, Pakistan, and Bangladesh. Springer.
- Ramesh, M. (2021, August 12). 'Sulli Deals': No Arrest Made Because We Are Muslim, Say Women Seeking Probe. *The Quint*. Retrieved March 07, 2023, from https://www.thequint.com/gender/sulli-deals-github-app-no-arrest-muslim-women-bias
- Ojha, A. (2022, January 02). Another 'Sulli Deals'? Muslim women listed on app for 'auction', user 'Bulli Bai' blocked. *India Today*. Retrieved March 07, 2023, from https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/sulli-deals-bulli-bai-muslim-women-auction-police-action-1894943-2022-01-01
- Asthana, N.C. (2022, February 12). Sadhvi Vibhanand's Call to 'Rape' Muslim Women With Impunity Shows Hindutva's Politics of Fear. *The Wire.* Retrieved March 08, 2023, from https://thewire.in/communalism/sadhvi-vibhanands-call-to-rape-muslim-women-with-impunity-shows-hindutvas-politics-of-fear
- Pandey, A. (2022, April 08). Hatemonger's Rape Threat To Muslim Women, UP Cops File Case After 6 Days. *NDTV*. Retrieved March 09, 2023, from https://www.ndtv.com/indianews/on-camera-hatemongers-rape-threat-to-muslim-women-in-up-amid-cheers-2869943
- Parween, A. (2013, Feb 28). Challenging Stereotypes: Educational Aspirations of Emirati and Indian Muslim Women. *MEI@75*. Retrieved March 11, 2023, from https://www.mei.edu/publications/challenging-stereotypes-educational-aspirations-emiratiand-indian-muslim-women
- Rahman, H. (2022, December 09). Women Not Allowed: Bans That Stem from Patriarchal & Cultural Reading Of Islam. Feminism in India. Retrieved March 12, 2023, from https://feminisminindia.com/2022/12/09/women-not-allowed-bans-that-stem-from-patriarchal-cultural-reading-of-islam/
- Countries With The Largest Muslim Populations (2015). *Jewish Virtual Library*. Retrieved March 12, 2023, from https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/countries-with-the-largest-muslim-populations
- 'US feels India has 180m Muslims'. (2011). *The Times of India*. Retrieved March 13, 2023, from https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/us-feels-india-has-180m-muslims/articleshow/9853345.cms

- About half of Muslim, Hindu women illiterate. (2016). *Deccan Herald*. Retrieved March 13, 2023, from https://www.deccanherald.com/content/520565/about-half-muslim-hinduwomen.html
- PTI. (2006, July 12). Muslims can be given reservation: Arjun. *The Times of India*. Retrieved March 15, 2023, from https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/muslims-can-be-given-reservation-arjun/articleshow/1741304.cms
- Dhawan, H. (2006, December 02). Muslims' sex ratio above average. *The Times of India*. Retrieved March 15, 2023, from https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/muslims-sex-ratio-above-average/articleshow/678068.cms
- Tong, Y. (2022, August 23). India's Sex Ratio at Birth Begins To Normalize. *Pew Research Center*. Retrieved March 16, 2023, from https://www.pewresearch.org/religion/wp-content/uploads/sites/7/2022/08/PR 2022.08.26 India-sex-ratio REPORT.pdf
- Nadvi, M. (2022, August 29). The Role of Muslim Women in Indian Freedom Movement. *Radiance views weekly*. Retrieved March 17, 2023, from https://radianceweekly.net/the-role-of-muslim-women-in-indian-freedom-movement/
- Gupta, R. (2021, Feb 08). Five Muslim Freedom Fighters of India You Must Know. shethepeople. Retrieved March 17, 2023, from https://www.shethepeople.tv/sepia-stories/muslim-freedom-fighters-women/
- Taneja, P. (2023, January 19). *Abadi Bano Begum*. Ministry of Culture, Government of India. Retrieved March 19, 2023, from https://amritmahotsav.nic.in/district-reopsitory-detail.htm?11530
- Amani, N. (2020, August 15). Remembering 4 Muslim women who fought for Indian independence. *The Siasat Daily*. Retrieved March 20, 2023, from https://www.siasat.com/remembering-4-muslim-women-who-fought-for-indian-independence-1948398/
- Mohan, V. (2018, January 01). Electoral Participation of Muslim Women in India: A Comparative Study. Concept Publishing Company Pvt. Ltd.
- Kazi, S. (1999). *Muslim Women in India*. Minority Rights Group International. https://minorityrights.org/wp-content/uploads/old-site-downloads/download-130-Muslim-Women-in-India.pdf
- Agrawal, P. (2016, May 01). Kerala Elections: Why Women Prefer to Stay Away from Politics. *The Quint.* Retrieved March 21, 2023, from https://www.thequint.com/news/politics/kerala-elections-why-women-prefer-to-stay-away-from-politics#read-more
- Muslims divided over fatwa against marrying bankers. (2018, January 06). *The Pioneer*. Retrieved March 21, 2023, from https://www.dailypioneer.com/2018/state-editions/muslims-divided-over-fatwa-against-marrying-bankers.html
- Jafri, S.A. (2000, March 03). Fatwa against Shabana Azmi. *rediff.com*. Retrieved March 22, 2023, from https://www.rediff.com/news/2000/mar/03shab.htm
- Ramesh, R. (2005, September 10). Fatwa orders Indian tennis star to cover up. *The Guardian*. Retrieved March 22, 2023, from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2005/sep/10/india.randeepramesh

- "Surviving" to Thriving: The Muslim Women On-Screen Test. (2021). *Geena Davis Institute on Gender in Media*. https://seejane.org/wp-content/uploads/Muslim-Women-Onscreen-Test.pdf
- Patra, K. (2017, September 22). The Portrayal of Muslim Women In Bollywood Is Stuck In A Time Warp, And Needs Some Serious Revamping. *Women's Web*. Retrieved March 25, 2023, from https://www.womensweb.in/2017/09/portrayal-muslim-women-in-films-bollywood-needs-serious-revamping/
- Wolfe, M. (2002, November 16). *Taking Back Islam: American Muslims Reclaim Their Faith*. Rodale Books.
- Siddiqui, Z.S. & Khan, A.S. (2022, 06 June). Educational Status of Muslim Women in India: A Comparative Study. *International Journal of Creative Research Thoughts*, 10(6),687-691. https://ijcrt.org/papers/IJCRT22A6824.pdf
- 42.7% of Muslims Illiterate, Reveals Census Data. (2016, September 01). *The Wire*. Retrieved December 16, 2023, from https://thewire.in/education/census-literacy-religion
- Sharma, A. (2019). Challenges faced by women leadership in politics. *International Journal of Political Science and Governance*, 1(1), 60-62.
- Singh, S. (2011). Challenges faced by women for vertical mobility in politics: A comparative study of Sweden and India. University of Gävle. https://www.diva-portal.org/smash/get/diva2:474109/FULLTEXT01.pdf
- Shukla, S. & Shukla S. (1996). Political Participation of Muslim Women. Indian Journal of Political Science, 57 (1/4), pp. 1-13. https://www.jstor.org/stable/41855734
- Ohlan, R. (2020). Muslim Women in India: Status of Demographic, Socioeconomic and Health Inequalities. *Journal of Muslim Minority Affairs*, 40(3), 1-12.
- Kumar, N. (2006). Work and Leisure in the Formation of Identity: Muslim Weavers in a Hindu City. In S.B. Freitag (Ed.), *Culture and Power in Banaras: Community, Performance, and Environment*, 1800-1980. (pp. 147-171). Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Caste or Economic Status: What Should We Base Reservations On? (2019, January 16). *EPW Engage*. Retrieved March 28, 2023, from https://www.epw.in/engage/article/caste-or-economic-status-what-should-we
- Study finds anti-Muslim prejudices among police personnel. (2019, August 30). Citizens for Justice and Peace. Retrieved March 28, 2023, from https://cjp.org.in/study-finds-anti-muslim-prejudices-among-police-personnel/
- Brass, P.R. (2006). Forms of Collective Violence: Riots, Pogroms and Genocide in Modern India. Three Essays Collective.
- Is India really the most dangerous country for women? (2018, June 28). BBC News. Retrieved March 28, 2023, from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-42436817
- Kumar, K. (2013). *India's first all-women bank: 'Good experiment, but let's wait and watch'*. Indian Institute of Management Bangalore. Retrieved March 28, 2023, from https://www.iimb.ac.in/node/754
- Sachar, R et. al. (2006, November). *Social, Economic and Educational Status of the Muslim Community of India*. Prime Minister's High-Level Committee, Cabinet Secretariat. https://www.minorityaffairs.gov.in/WriteReadData/RTF1984/7830578798.pdf

Maizland, L. (2002, July 14). India's Muslims: An Increasingly Marginalized Population. Council on Foreign Relations. Retrieved March 28, 2023, from https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/india-muslims-marginalized-population-bjp-modi
 Kalia, S. (2022, June 27). Many Muslim Women in India Face Discrimination During Hiring Process, Shows New Research. The Swaddle. Retrieved March 29, 2023, from https://theswaddle.com/many-muslim-women-in-india-face-discrimination-while-hiring-

shows-new-research/